
 
1.  What is Discretionary Funding?  
 
Discretionary funding is a duly-appropriated sum of money in the Town’s expense 
budget allocated to an eligible not-for-profit organization by the Selectboard and 
approved at Town Meeting. 
 
2.  What Types of Organizations May Receive Discretionary Funds? 
 
Discretionary funds may only be allocated to not-for-profit; community-based social 
services providers.  In order to receive discretionary funds directly, an organization must 
be incorporated as a not-for-profit and registered with the State of Vermont., unless 
exempt and have a Federal Employer Identification Number (EIN). 
 
3.  What Types of Organizations May Not Receive Discretionary Funds? 
 
For-profit entities may not receive discretionary funds, except when the primary non-
profit contractor subcontracts with a for-profit entity as part of the delivery of services.  
Such subcontracts, however, must be only an ancillary part of the program to be funded, 
not the primary basis for the discretionary award, and must be approved by the 
contracting agency. 
 
4.  What are the Restrictions on the Use of Discretionary Funds? 
 
All public funds, however awarded, must be used for a Town purpose.  In general, a 
Town purpose is defined as an activity or service that is open to all members of the 
public, regardless of race, creed, gender, religious affiliation, etc., without restriction, and 
which does not promote a particular religion.   
 
Programs and services provided by religious or religiously-affiliated organization must be 
able to demonstrate that the program is open to non-members, is not a religious 
program, and does not promote the religion. 
 
Closed membership groups, which are those to which membership is restricted or 
subject to eligibility based upon prohibited factors, may generally not receive funding. 
 
Groups that serve a particular population, for example, those age 65 and above in a 
particular community; are not considered a closed membership group, as long as the 
program is open and accessible to all seniors in the community.  Similarly, tenant 
organizations in public housing may also receive funding, as long as they provide equal 
access to all residents of the public housing units they serve. 
 
Funds may only be allocated for a public purpose and may not support political activities 
and private interests. 
 
5.  How to Apply for Discretionary Funding? 
 
All organizations that wish to receive discretionary funding must submit a “Request for 
Special Appropriations” application to the Town Manager.  The application elicits 
information about an organization’s experience, qualifications, and integrity, and the 
project or service for which the organizations is requesting support. The form is available 
on the Town website under DOCUMENTS, then, APPLICATIONS or by emailing Kathy 

Daub-Stearns, Administrative Assistant, at:  kdaubstearns@richmondvt.gov . Deadline 
for submission is the end of the day, October 6, 2022.   
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Town of Richmond 
 

Request for Special Appropriations 
 

Request for Fiscal Year: 2024 
 
 

Organization’s Name: Lake Iroquois Association 
Address: P.O. Box 569 
City, State, Zip: Hinesburg VT 05461 
Website address:www.lakeiroquois.org 
 
A. GENERAL INFORMATION 
 
1. Program Name: Eurasian Watermilfoil Mitigation (EWM) / Education Program 
 
2. Contact Person/Title: Patrick S. Kelly, President, Lake Iroquois Association 
 

Telephone Number: 573-465-5629 
E-mail address: shannon_kelly117@hotmail.com 

 
3. Total number of individuals served in the last complete fiscal year by this program:  
 92 lakeshore Homeowners, and over 2200 water Vessels (2022) 

inspected/washed, and all residents of Richmond who operated or were in 
boats or swam in Lake Iroquois. 

 
4. Total number of the above individuals who are Town residents:  
 -Approximately 25% of the residents/users who own property or launched 

boats at the fishing access.  There were most likely many Richmond residents 
who used the beach (the Lake Iroquois Association is not responsible for 
those statistics). 

  
 Please, attach any documentation that supports this number. 
 

Percent of people served who are Town residents:   
 
-Approximately 25% of the users 

 
5.  Amount of Request: $2,000.  
 
6.  Total Program Budget: $19,000. 
  
 Percent of total program budget you are requesting from the Town of Richmond: 

10.5% 
 
7. Please state or attach the mission of your agency:  
  
 -The sole purpose of this association is to maintain and enhance healthy ecosystems 

and appropriate public uses of Lake Iroquois and those aspects of its watershed 
which impact on the health and well-being of the lake.  This will be achieved through 
monitoring, preventive and management initiatives, research, education, advocacy 
and other actions, involving the cooperative efforts of property owners, town and 
State and federal officials and other interested parties. 

 



8. Funding will be used to: 
      X Maintain an existing program            Expand an Existing Program  
      _______Start a new program 
 
9. Has your organization received funds from the Town in the past for this or a similar 

program?  
  
 -Yes, in 2021 the amount requested was $2000. 

 
If yes, please answer the following: 

 
a. Does the amount of your request represent an increase over your previous 

appropriation? If yes, explain the reason(s) for the increase.  
  
 No 
. 
b. Were any conditions or restrictions placed on the funds by the Selectboard?  
 
 No 
  
If yes, describe how those conditions or restrictions have been met. 

 
B. PROGRAM OVERVIEW 
 

1. Statement of Need: Identify the issue or need that the program will address (use 
statistical data to justify the need for the program). To what extent does this need 
or problem exist in the Town of Richmond?  
 
-The education programs developed by the LIA show positive impact 
toward prevention of further invasive introduction or spread aquatic of 
invasives in the lake. Through the efforts of our greeter program, 
homeowner manuals, and extensive work performed exclusively by 
volunteers, this funding request is an important piece of our education 
programing.  There are 52 invasive species in Lake Champlain, and other 
lakes have higher numbers as well. 

 
2. Program Summary:  

 
-We currently inspect hundreds of vessels at the access area and wash 
several hundred.  Our primary objective is to continue strengthening our 
outreach programs through leaflet distribution, landowner site visits, and 
other educational avenues to discuss prevention of invasive species 
introduction. 
 

 3. Program Funding:  
 
-We are using this money to match municipal funds obtained from the 
Towns of Williston and Hinesburg.  These funds augment donations from 
landowners sharing the organization’s concerns, and provide contributory 
support of LIA’s efforts.  This on-going effort is in its 17th year. 

 
a. Identify the target/recipients of program services. Specify the number of Town 

residents your program will serve during the fiscal year and explain the basis 
upon which this number is calculated. Indicate any eligibility requirements your 
program has with respect to age, gender, income or residence.  



 
-We currently inspect hundreds of watercraft at the access area and wash 
several hundred, our main objective is to continue to strengthen our 
outreach programs through education of leaflets, person visits to 
landowners and other educational avenues to discuss how to prevent 
invasive species. 
 

 b. Identify what is to be accomplished or what change will occur from participating 
in the program. How will people be better off as a result of participating in the 
program?  Describe the steps you take to make the project known to the public, 
and make the program accessible and inclusive?   

  -We will continue distribution of a Homeowner / Lake user’s manual for use 
by 100s of stakeholder and their families.  Other educational outreach 
items will be distributed to each user of the access area to promote 
continued awareness of preventing the spread of aquatic invasives. These 
funds will not be used to apply herbicides or other pesticides. 

 
 C. Identify how Town funds, specifically, will be used (i.e., funds will provide “X” 

amount of units of service.)  
   
  -We are using this money to match municipal funds obtained from the 

Towns of Williston and Hinesburg.  These funds augment donations from 
landowners sharing the organization’s concerns, and provide contributory 
support of LIA’s efforts.   

 
 D. List the other agencies to whom you are submitting a request for funds for this 

program and the amount requested. How would this program be modified should 
revenues be lost?  

   
  -We are asking the Towns of Williston and Hinesburg for $15,000 each to 

strengthen our programing efforts.  We also received state Grant funding in 
2022 from the Lake Champlain Basin Project to maintaining our successful 
Greeter Program this past season).  Additional funding will address 
implementation of multiple programs to include greeters, and milfoil 
mitigation. 

 
 
C. ORGANIZATIONAL CAPACITY 
 
1. Describe your agency’s capability to provide the program including its history, 
previous experience providing this service, management structure and staff expertise:  
 
-We are a group of 15 Board members representing the LIA (one of whom is Mr. 
Jack Linn, also a LIRD (Lake Iroquois Recreation District) representative for the 
Town of Richmond.  We also have several volunteers who perform work such as 
installing markers for boat traffic, water sampling, and researching land area 

problems that could affect water quality. 
 
2. How will you assess whether/how program participants are better off?  Describe how 
you will assess program outcomes.  Your description should include:  what (what kind of 
data), how (method/tool for collecting the data), from whom (source of data) and when 
(timing of data collection).  
 
-We continue to work with the Vermont Department of Environmental 
Conservation (VT DEC) each year to evaluate and train our Greeters through these 



efforts.  Our program is recognized by VT DEC as one of two model programs in 
the state.  This program leads to reduced opportunities for aquatic invasive 
species introduction to or from Lake Iroquois, cleaner water, and increased use of 
the lake for recreation. 

 
3.  Summarize or attach program and or service assessments conducted in the past two 
years.  
 
-We continue to strengthen our greeter program by adding additional days each 
week of the season, in addition to increased educational dialog via verbal and 
written communication.  We see that this program plays a vital role through 
enhanced protection of the lake.  Your fund allocations are used to develop and 
strengthen this programing.  We see the positive impacts when we distribute the 
information publicly each year. 
 
4.  Does your organization have a strategic plan and a strategic planning process in 
place?  
 
-We completed a five-year management plan in early 2021-  
If yes, please attach your plan. 
Providing a link due to the file size:  
Lake Iroquois Association Management Plan 2020-2025 
 
The strategic plan should include a mission statement, goals, steps to achieve the goals, 
and measures that assess the accomplishments of the goals.  

 
5.  What is the authorized size of your board of directors?  
  
 -Minimum of nine members; we are currently at 15. 
       
 How many meetings were held by the board last year?  
  
 -12 monthly meetings 
 
 
I, the undersigned, confirm the information contained herein is accurate and can be 
verified as such. I understand and agree that if the requested funds are approved, the 
disbursement of funds are subject to all conditions established by the Richmond 
Selectboard. 
 
Signature of Applicant: ____________________________________ Date: 08/24/2022                                    
 
                                     Patrick S Kelly, President, Lake Iroquois Association               
                                     Print Name of Applicant and Title 

 

https://www.lakeiroquois.org/fileadmin/files/Annual_Reports/Plans/Lake_Iroquois_Association_Management_Plan_2020-2025.pdf?1d5658947a04f6a0033818d1a9a3dbb48abaff26


2022 Lake Iroquois Association Annual Report 

 

Sticking to the same trend of recent years, Lay Monitoring data continues to show a nutrient level 
decline in Lake Iroquois. The Vermont Department of Environmental Conservation’s Lake Score Card for 
2022 again shows a highly significant decrease in phosphorus levels: 
(https://anrweb.vt.gov/DEC/IWIS/ReportViewer3.aspx?Report=LakeScoreCard_Current_TrendsAndStatu
s&ViewParms=True). In recent years, Lake Iroquois moved from classification as a eutrophic waterbody 
(one with excessive nutrient levels) to one that is mesotrophic (having a moderate level of nutrients).  
The lake will always possess natural nutrient levels required for a healthy lake and sustainment of 
aquatic life. However, to the extent practicable, our goal is to reduce human-influenced sources of 
nutrient inputs. Detailed data and information on how the data is collected can be found on the 
Vermont Department of Environmental Conservation’s Lake Scorecard at: 
https://www.lakeiroquois.org/water/lake-data-maps. 

Aquatic Invasive Species Mitigation  
Following a busy 2021, 2022 was relatively quiet year for the Lake Iroquois Association (LIA). An aquatic 
plant survey the first week of June found no Eurasian milfoil at any of the surveyed points.  A few small 
areas of growth were observed at the southern end of the lake and were hand pulled by one of our new 
Board members who joined us in July.  We know milfoil will always be a threat to the health of Lake 
Iroquois, however, our integrated efforts tirelessly seek to monitor, survey, and address this aquatic 
invasive species.  For more information on our Aquatic Invasive Species control efforts, please go to 
our webpage at the following location:    
https://www.lakeiroquois.org/invasives/milfoil-control-efforts/what-a-difference. 
  
Aquatic Invasive Species Prevention  
We continued our Greeter Program and boat wash station, which operates from Memorial Day to Labor 
Day. These programs are viewed by the Vermont Department of Environmental Conservation (VT DEC) 
as a model for other greeter programs in the state. At present, only two aquatic invasive species occupy 
Lake Iroquois; by comparison, Lake Champlain has a total of 51. This reality places Lake Iroquois and 
other water bodies under constant threat of additional invasive species introduction and highlights the 
importance of these efforts.  
 
The Greeter Program is designed to educate recreational water craft users on the importance of aquatic 
invasive species prevention and management efforts. The boat wash station permits fresh water 
washdown of watercraft and aids in preventing invasives from entering or leaving the lake. The greeters 
also provide information to lake users on safety and best practices to protect water quality while using 
the lake. The number of boats inspected in 2022 (2,474) exceeded the number inspected in 2021 (1,481) 
by approximately 40%, and approaching triple the number inspected in 2019 (912).  The breakdown of 
total water craft inspected is as follows: Kayaks (818); Motor Boats (415); Paddle Boards (449); Canoes 
(116); Row boats (11); Sail boats (5).     
 
The Lake Iroquois Association deeply appreciates the funding and support provided by an Aquatic 
Nuisance Control grant from the Vermont Department of Environmental Conservation, the Towns of 
Williston, Hinesburg, and Richmond, our membership dues, and the generous donations of LIA 
members.  Without this support, the viability of our programs would diminish.  
 
 

https://anrweb.vt.gov/DEC/IWIS/ReportViewer3.aspx?Report=LakeScoreCard_Current_TrendsAndStatus&ViewParms=True
https://anrweb.vt.gov/DEC/IWIS/ReportViewer3.aspx?Report=LakeScoreCard_Current_TrendsAndStatus&ViewParms=True
https://www.lakeiroquois.org/water/lake-data-maps
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Sampling and Monitoring  
 
Aquatic Plant Survey 
Mr. Larry Eichler, formerly with The Darrin Freshwater Institute completed two aquatic plant surveys. 
The first survey was completed in early June, the second in September. These aquatic plant surveys are 
designed to monitor presence and absence of native and nonnative aquatic plant species. This and other 
plant survey reports may be reviewed at https://www.lakeiroquois.org/about/annual-reports. 
 
Lake tributary water quality monitoring 
After a down year for the LaRosa Partnership Program (LPP) in 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic, 
2021 and 2022 saw a return to grant-funded support for tributary sampling. With support and input 
from the VT DEC regional Basin Planner, the Lake Iroquois Association was able to sample 10 tributaries 
best representing inputs to Lake Iroquois between the month of April-August. Sweeping changes to the 
LaRosa Partnership Program in 2020 and limited funding, combined with an increase in participants, 
continues to force reductions in sampling and sampling parameters for all LPP watershed participants. 
 
Conservation 
LIA continued its participation in the Loon Restoration Project managed by Erick Hansen of the Vermont 
Center for Ecostudies. We are pleased to report it was another successful hatch for the pair of loons on 
Lake Iroquois. A current and former LIA Board member set up and maintained a nesting platform to 
support successful nesting activity. A current lake resident records loon activity reported by lake 
residents and visitors to the lake. To date, Lake Iroquois has supported multiple years of successful 
breeding pairs of loons.   
 
Miscellaneous Highlights 
 
Watershed Action Plan 
A collaborative partnership with the Winooski Natural Resources Conservation District and the Lewis 
Creek Association led to the successful awarding of a Lake Champlain Basin Program Watershed Action 
Plan grant in 2021. The purpose of the grant is to assess the watershed, identify areas requiring 
restoration, and develop project sheets prescribing corrections actions. In 2022, engineering firm SLR 
was chosen to conduct this work.  A Quality Assurance Project Plan (QAPP) is in development and 
project work began.  
      
Beebe Lane Stormwater Improvement Grant 
The Lake Iroquois Association partnered with the Lake Iroquois Recreation District (LIRD) to apply for an 
receive a matching grant from Watersheds United Vermont (WUV) for implementation of stormwater 
improvements on Beebe Lane above the northern edge of Lake Iroquois. The Lake Iroquois Association 
also applied for Congressional Directed Spending funds through Senator Bernie Sanders office. Their 
office selected the project as one of several sent forward to Congress for consideration and inclusion in 
project funding for the next fiscal year. We hope to hear of a successful award sometime in 2022.   
 
Lake Wise Award Program 
This VT DEC-sponsored program that encourages landowner improvement of shoreline buffers.  We 
are excited to announce that nine additional shoreline properties achieved VT DEC’s Lake Wise Award 
designation in 2022 for a total of 15 property owners across the lake.  Of 93 total shoreline properties, 
including the Lake Iroquois Recreation District, Lake Iroquois has reached the 15% threshold to achieve 

https://www.lakeiroquois.org/about/annual-reports


Lake Wise Gold status.  We eagerly anticipate official feedback from the Vermont Department of 
Environmental Conservation Lake Wise program manager. 
 
Ice Out Challenge 
The Lake Iroquois Association held its second annual Ice-Out contest in 2022. The organization plans to conduct 
the Ice Out Challenge for a third consecutive year, with tickets on sale immediately after Thanksgiving through 
March 1, 2022.  More information on historic ice out dates and the contest may be found on the website at 
https://www.lakeiroquois.org/news/ice-out-challenge. 

 
  

https://www.lakeiroquois.org/news/ice-out-challenge

